

NOTE – At the commencement of the meeting there will be a public forum for up to 15 minutes which will offer members of the public the opportunity to make statements or ask questions.



County Offices
Newland
Lincoln
LN1 1YL

15 October 2018

Mid-Lincolnshire Local Access Forum Meeting

A meeting of the Mid-Lincolnshire Local Access Forum will be held on **Tuesday, 23 October 2018** at **2.00 pm** in **Committee Room One, County Offices, Newland, Lincoln LN1 1YL** for the transaction of the business set out on the attached Agenda.

Yours sincerely

Keith Ireland
Chief Executive

Membership of the Mid-Lincolnshire Local Access Forum

Councillor William James Aron, (Lincolnshire County Council)
Councillor Charles Lewis Strange, (Lincolnshire County Council)
Councillor James Cairns, (North East Lincolnshire Council)
Chris Padley, (Users of Local Rights of Way) (Chairman)
Sheila Brookes, (Users of Local Rights of Way) (Vice-Chairman)
Dr Chris Allison, (Users of Local Rights of Way)
Peter McKenzie-Brown, (Users of Local Rights of Way)
Colin Smith, (Users of Local Rights of Way)
Helen Pitman, (Users of Local Rights of Way)
Sandra Harrison, (Landowners)
Ray Shipley, (Landowners)
Richard Graham, (Other Interests)
David Salkeld, (Other Interests)
3 Vacancies (Land Owners)
4 Vacancies (Other Interests)

**MID-LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM AGENDA
TUESDAY, 23 OCTOBER 2018**

Item	Title	Report Reference
1	Questions from the public	
2	Apologies for Absence	
3	Minutes of the previous meeting of the Mid-Lincolnshire Local Access Forum held on 3 July 2018	(Pages 7 - 14)
4	Declarations of Members' Interests	
5	Actions arising from the minutes of the previous meeting of the Forum if not already on the agenda	
6	Update on the reorganisation of Local Access Forums for Lincolnshire <i>(To receive a verbal update from Chris Miller, Team Leader for Countryside Services, on the reorganisation of Local Access Forums for Lincolnshire since the matter was discussed at the meeting on 3 July 2018)</i>	(Verbal Report)
7	Presentation of the Verge Biomass Project <i>(To receive a presentation by Helen Jenkins-Knight, Sustainability Project Officer, in connection with the operation of the Verge Biomass Project. Helen will give a short presentation followed by a questions and answer session)</i>	
8	Response to Defra by the Local Access Forum on the effects of Brexit on the countryside <i>(At the last meeting of the Forum it was agreed to keep this item as a standing item on future agendas. The Chairman will provide an update on the consultation process)</i>	(Verbal Report)
9	Recent Meeting of the East Midlands Local Access Forum Chairmen <i>(The Chairman will report on his attendance at the recent meeting of the East Midlands Local Access Forum)</i>	(Verbal Report)
10	Hard standing areas outside of properties - Obstruction to Public Footpaths <i>(Members will recall that at the previous meeting of the Forum reference was made to an incident in Market Rasen where a resident had installed a flower bed immediately outside of their property hence obstructing the footpath. One of the issues to arise from the debate was whether highways or magistrates powers should be used to prevent such schemes taking place in the future without proper consultation)</i>	(Verbal Report)

- 11 Voluntary Restraint on the Claxby Byway and Voluntary Restraints in general** (Pages 15 - 16)
(A report by David Selkeld in connection with vehicle access to unsurfaced rights of way with an example of Claxby Byway Open to All Traffic (BOAT) provided)
- 12 Row.lincolnshire.gov.uk** (Verbal Report)
(David Selkeld has asked if officers have an update for the row.lincolnshire.gov.uk website? This website provides details of countryside access mapping and allows the public to view access in their area, for example, cycling and walking routes)
- 13 Government plans to implement rights-of-way provisions of De-Regulation Act 2015 in first half of 2019. Do we need to take any action?'** (Verbal Report)
(This item has been raised by Colin Smith)
- 14 Countryside for All** (Pages 17 - 20)
(This is a regular report from John Law, a representative for the South Lincolnshire and Rutland Local Access Forum. The report is for noting)
- 15 Reports of North East Lincolnshire Council**
- 15a Countryside and Rights of Way Improvement Plan** (Pages 21 - 22)
(To receive a report from Matthew Chaplin, Public Rights of Way Mapping Officer, in connection with the latest situation of the Plan)
- 15b Definitive Map Modification Orders** (Pages 23 - 24)
(To receive a report by Matthew Chaplin, Public Rights of Way Mapping Officer, in connection with the progress of the Orders)
- 15c Progress of Public Path Orders** (Pages 25 - 26)
(To receive a report by Matthew Chaplin, Public Rights of Way Mapping Officer, in connection with the progress of the Orders)
- 16 Date and Time of the Next Meeting**
(The next meeting is normally arranged to take place in January 2019. It is suggested that the meeting is arranged at the County Offices, Lincoln. The views of Members are sought)

Democratic Services Officer Contact Details

Name: **Steve Blagg**
Direct Dial **01522 553788**
E Mail Address steve.blagg@lincolnshire.gov.uk

Please Note: for more information about any of the following please contact the Democratic Services Officer responsible for servicing this meeting

- Business of the meeting
- Any special arrangements
- Copies of reports

Contact details set out above.

All papers for council meetings are available on:
www.lincolnshire.gov.uk/committeerecords

This page is intentionally left blank



**MID-LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS
FORUM
3 JULY 2018**

PRESENT: CHRIS PADLEY (CHAIRMAN)

Representing Lincolnshire County Council: Councillor Bill Aron

Representing North East Lincolnshire Council:

Representing Independent Members: Dr Chris Allison, Colin Smith, Ray Shipley and Richard Graham

Officers: Steve Blagg (Democratic Services Officer), Matthew Chaplin (Public Rights of Way Mapping Officer, North East Lincolnshire Council) and Chris Miller (Team Leader for Countryside Services)

1 TOUR OF THE LINCOLNSHIRE COASTAL COUNTRY PARK

(Owing to a traffic accident on one of the main routes leading to the meeting venue the start of the meeting was delayed and therefore it was agreed not to tour the Coastal Country Park prior to the formal part of the meeting as planned. The meeting started at 2.35pm but was inquorate until the arrival of Councillor Bill Aron at minute 8. Minute No's 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 and 7 were delayed until the arrival of Councillor Bill Aron).

Officers made a presentation on the current situation in connection with rights of way in the Park and highlighted the following:-

- The constraints on the current rights of way network by the existing road network.
- Rights of way in the northern part of the Park, particularly the area between Chapel St Leonards and Sandilands would be examined first.
- Those routes often used by the public would be examined first.
- Some large bridges had been removed by the Internal Drainage Board in the past.
- The bridleway route owned by Mablethorpe and Sutton Town Council was being upgraded. The Town Council had originally been against the upgrade due to concerns about a possible clash between horse riders and walkers. Officers stated that they were in discussion with a local farmer about the provision of a footpath behind the hedge to overcome this issue.
- The number of bridges in the southern part of the Park would be rationalised.
- The Way Marking of established rights of way had been implemented.
- The opening of the new Observatory had been delayed additional work.
- An update of the development of the English Coastal Footpath was given.

2
MID-LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM
3 JULY 2018

- The Council was examining applying for Heritage Coast status for this part of the coast. However, there were a number of hurdles to be negotiated before this could be achieved.

2 **ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN FOR 2018/19**

On a motion by Councillor Bill Aron, seconded by Colin Smith, it was –

RESOLVED

That Chris Padley be elected Chairman of the Forum for the ensuing year 2018/19.

3 **ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN FOR 2018/19**

On a motion by Chris Padley, seconded by Richard Graham, it was –

RESOLVED

That Sheila Brookes be elected Vice-Chairman of the Forum for the ensuing year 2018/19.

4 **QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC**

There were no questions from the public.

5 **APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE**

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Lewis Strange (Lincolnshire County Council), Sheila Brookes (Independent Member), Sandra Harrison (Independent Member), Helen Pitman (Independent Member) and David Salkeld (Independent Member).

6 **DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS**

No declarations were made at this stage of the meeting.

7 **MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE MID LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM HELD ON 17 APRIL 2018**

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the previous meeting of the Forum held on 17 April 2018, be agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

8 **ACTIONS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE FORUM IF NOT ALREADY ON THE AGENDA**

There were no actions from the previous meeting.

9 CONSIDERATION OF THE REORGANISATION OF LOCAL ACCESS FORUMS FOR LINCOLNSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

The Forum received a report in connection with alternative options for the organisation of Lincolnshire County Council's two Local Access Forums.

Officers gave a brief history of the formation of the Forums in 2003 and after 15 years, the County Council was seeking the Forums' views on proposals to consider the organisation of the Forums across the area.

Officers stated that, amongst others, the reasons for the review was that since 2003 the Countryside Service had seen a reduction in the staffing resource available to support the Forums, that membership of the Forums had dwindled over recent years and that it was becoming increasingly difficult to achieve both a geographical and membership balance but also between users, landowners and other interests.

The Council was therefore seeking the advice of both Forums to:-

- Sever the South Lincolnshire and Rutland Joint Forum
- Reconstitute a Lincolnshire Local Access Forum
- Contact North Lincolnshire Council for a view on a sole pan-Lincolnshire or whether a merger with North East Lincolnshire Council was a more viable option.

Officers stated that they were not aware of any other local authority in the country that split itself into two areas.

Comments by the Forum and the responses by officers, where appropriate, included:-

- Officers stated that North East Lincolnshire preferred to be associated with Lincolnshire as they had shared PROWS with the county and were members of the Wolds AONB Joint Management Committee.
- Where would meetings be held if there was one Forum? Officers stated that in the event of one Forum being agreed one location might be preferable.
- Was there any financial advantage in having only one Forum? Officers stated that there would be marginal cost savings because of fewer meetings.
- If there was one Forum it would be necessary to provide more maps to help members. Officers suggested this could be achieved by presenting maps on a projector.
- Officers stated that formal responses would need to be sought from Rutland County Council and North East Lincolnshire on the proposals. In the meantime, officers were happy to re-appoint existing members to one Forum should it be agreed to pursue this course of action as there were already numerous vacancies.
- Officers stated that the current administrative arrangements for the Forums would continue to the next AGM to allow the proposals to be examined.

4

MID-LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

3 JULY 2018

RESOLVED

That a single Local Access Forum which may, or may not, include North East Lincolnshire Council Forum according to the wishes of North East Lincolnshire, be recommended.

10 RESPONSE TO DEFRA BY THE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM ON THE EFFECTS OF BREXIT ON THE COUNTRYSIDE

The Chairman reported that he had not had an opportunity to prepare a report on a response to the consultation by Defra and in his opinion the consultation was vague. Officers agreed with the Chairman and added that a response had been sent on behalf of Way Mark. Officers stated that there seemed to be more emphasis on agriculture and access was not prominent. The Secretary of State had emphasised the "public good" instead of agriculture receiving payment to produce food. Officers stated that all national user bodies had been asked to submit their own ideas and that they wanted to avoid nothing too onerous being added to the workload of Local Government. Officers stated that some good ideas had been suggested including paying farmers to maintain PROWs.

It was agreed to keep this item on the agenda for the next meeting.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted.

11 COUNTRYSIDE FOR ALL

The Forum received a report from John Law, a representative of the South Lincolnshire Local Access Forum, in connection with countryside for all routes.

The Forum's attention was drawn to the various actions in the report which affected the Forum. These included "other sponsorship deals" and "choice unlimited events". The Forum supported the various actions identified in the report on "other sponsorship deals" but following concerns expressed by officers about the Forum exceeding its terms of reference in connection with the "choice unlimited events" actions the Forum agreed to support the action John Law was proposing to take on this matter and to thank him for his work as a voluntary member. Officers reminded the Forum that its function was to advise the local authority and Natural England on access issues. Officers stated that they did not think that Natural England would have an issue with John Law's proposals.

RESOLVED

That the various actions detailed in the report under the headings of "other sponsorship deals" and "choice unlimited events" be supported.

12 REPORTS OF NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE COUNCIL

12a Countryside and Rights of Way Improvement Plan

The Forum received a report from North East Lincolnshire in connection with its Rights of Way Improvement Plan objectives.

Officers stated that the views of colleagues were still being sought on the Plan and that the Plan would be updated around five themes with objectives for each theme.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted.

12b Definitive Map Modification Orders

The Forum received a report from North East Lincolnshire in connection with its Definitive Map Modification Orders.

Officers drew the Forum's attention to the following matters:-

- DMMO 7 (Vicarage Gardens/Compton Drive to Bargate) – An objection had been received from a local school to the Order.
- DMMO 9 (Cormorant Drive to Great Coates Road, Grimsby – this was for a Gating Order because of anti-social behaviour.
- Another request for a DMMO at Butt Lane, Laceby had just been received.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted.

12c Progress of Public Path Orders

The Forum received a report in connection with the progress of North East Lincolnshire's Public Path Orders.

Officers highlighted the following matters:-

- PPO 19 (Stallingborough Footpath 37) – The Order for the extinguishment of the footpath had now been approved by the Planning Committee.
- PPO 17 (South Killingholme Footpath 94) – The reason for the inclusion of this footpath was that it now crossed into North East Lincolnshire's boundary from Lincolnshire.
- PPO 19 (Stallingborough Footpath 37) – This Order had been initiated by Network Rail because of anti-social behaviour on the railway line. Officers hoped that Network Rail would provide more comprehensive information than they had done in the past.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted.

13 REPORTS BY LINCOLNSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

13a Progress of Definitive Map Modification Orders

The Forum received a report in connection with the progress of Lincolnshire County Council's Definitive Map Modification Orders.

Officers stated that now that there was a full complement of staff it was hoped to expedite the Orders better than had been the case in the past. Members were advised that a Public Inquiry was imminent and stated that this might of interest to Members because of its unique nature. Members would be advised when the Inquiry would take place to enable them to attend if they so wished.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted.

13b Progress of Public Path Orders

The Forum received a report in connection with the progress of Lincolnshire County Council's Public Path Orders.

Officers and Members highlighted the following matters:-

- The development of the English Coastal Footpath was a priority for the future.
- Examples of existing issues on the footpath network included trying to resolve the problems of houses being built on the network
- Footpath 18 (Donna Nook) – The Environment Agency had realigned the coastline but North Somercotes Parish Council were not happy with this action because of a 40 metre breach in the sea defences to let water in to support flora and fauna. A Definitive Map Modification Order had been prepared for horse riders but this had been turned down by the Secretary of State. The Environment Agency had gone to the Secretary of State to divert the footpath along the coast embankment and objections had been received. Following a Public Inquiry the diversion was agreed and subsequently moved inland. This would eventually become part of the English Coast Footpath.
- A Member referred to an application by a resident in Market Rasen to create a hardstanding area for a flower bed immediately outside of their property which meant that walkers would have to walk on the road. Highways were aware of this matter and stated that the matter had been referred to legal. A formal complaint about the hardstanding area had been submitted. Because of concerns about whether to use Highways or Magistrates powers to prevent such schemes taking place in the future without proper consultation it was agreed to place this matter on the agenda for the next meeting.

RESOLVED

That the report be noted and that the process of dealing with applications for the installation of hardstanding areas outside properties be considered at the next meeting.

14 DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING

It was agreed that the next meeting of the Forum would be arranged for 2.00pm on Tuesday 23 October 2018 at the County Offices, Lincoln.

The meeting closed at 4.20 pm

This page is intentionally left blank

MID LINCOLNSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM MEETING – 23 OCTOBER 2018

LOCAL ACCESS FORUM TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER AND VOLUNTARY RESTRAINT REPORT

As we all know, and I have no intentions of going into the argument today, vehicle access to unsurfaced rights of way is a contentious issue. However, I and many believe, there are tools in place to control access and reduce potential damage to unsurfaced rights of way.

The Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act (NERC). 2006 Section 6 extinguished many unrecorded vehicle rights of way. Since then, the government has decided no more national legislation and for problems to be sorted out locally. Hence, the introduction of the Local Access Forums.

Earlier this year a House of Lords Select Committee reviewed the NERC Act and in particular section 6. One of the items recommended was a simplification of the Traffic Restriction Order (TRO) system.

National organisations representing vehicle rights of way users have also initiated a Voluntary Restraint (VR) system which, although not legally binding, can help in preserving the conditions of rights of ways. I, and many responsible vehicle users, have ideas for possible implementation of VRs and TROs to enable us to sensibly use rights of ways.

An example is Claxby BOAT. This is a lovely lane over the Lincolnshire Wolds. However, because of misuse it has become damaged and has migrated out from the original line of course.

This is a contentious issue with the landowner and Countryside Access Officers are doing their best to help the problem.

As responsible vehicle users we are offering a VR on a one way system down hill. I also suggest, although maybe more difficult to implement, a TRO from 30/10 to 30/4. There are already gates at either end. The addition of a sign and a lock on the gates could be easily done?

This is one example of how both VR and TRO can be used to reduce the damage to a beautiful lane.

Further details will be presented at the meeting.

Thank You

David Salkeld

This page is intentionally left blank

COUNTRYSIDE FOR ALL REPORT

REPORT FOR THE MID-LINCOLNSHIRE AND SOUTH LINCOLNSHIRE AND RUTLAND LOCAL ACCESS FORUM MEETINGS ON 23 AND 24 OCTOBER 2018

1. COUNTRYSIDE FOR ALL ROUTES

1.1. Lincolnshire

Printtalk, the firm we have been using for design, artwork and printing, which was also used by Lincolnshire County Council is now focusing on a different area of work. They informed us of this after numerous phone calls and emails chasing up the progress of our leaflets. We had 5 route leaflets with them for design, artwork and printing. In addition they had provided us with a quote for another leaflet which we received funding to produce.

Printtalk also provided us with a quote for updating and printing 1000 copies of 12 existing route leaflets. This quote we included in the Lottery funding bid which we won. This has caused the problem of trying to find another printer that will do the same work for us, at the price we were quoted previously. Fortunately DPS Digital has agreed to produce the work for the same price. We requested Printtalk to send the original artwork and design files of all the Countryside For All routes to both County Councils, to ensure we had a permanent record available. We also needed to send DPS Digital the design files to modify. Printtalk were only able to find a small number of design files for the leaflets and informed us that they had outsourced the design and artwork for some of the leaflets. They also informed us that the Company they had outsourced the design work too, had stopped trading. We have managed to find out that this outsourced business had merged with another company. We were able to get some of the original artwork from this Company.

As the modifications to the 12 leaflets was from Lottery funding, we have focussed on getting this job completed. When this is completed we will discuss with DPS Digital, to see if they can produce the 6 new leaflets for the price quoted by Printtalk.

Mareham Pastures restricted path widths, through weed encroachment is being addressed. Some work is planned to take place in the winter to address some of the puddling. The next top dressing application to the paths is still a couple of years away.

The issues we have had with Printtalk, have meant that we have not been able to work on doing anymore to attract sponsors for the route leaflets.

1.2. Rutland

The stock of folders for the Rutland route leaflets will need replenishing shortly.

Anglian Water have stated that they are keen to map out the rest of Rutland Water and will pay for the design and printing of more of the Rutland Water Countryside For All leaflets.

2. DEMENTIA FRIENDLY WALKS – RUTLAND

We are still looking for volunteers for the Dementia Friendly Walk leader courses.

3. FUNDING BIDS

We have no outstanding funding bids but will be shortly looking for funding for the 2019 Rutland Choice Unlimited event and the walk leaflet folders. Our options here are Tesco Bags of Help, the Nineveh Trust and the new Healthy Rutland Grant scheme.

Depending on the outcome of the meetings with the Lincolnshire Choice Unlimited working group we may apply for funding to the Big Lottery, Awards For All grant for three Choice Unlimited events in Lincolnshire.

4. OTHER SPONSORSHIP DEALS

A site meeting has been held at the Mount RDA with Irwin Mitchell, Mount RDA and ourselves. Agreement has been reached on the design, artwork and printing of the Mount RDA leaflets. The leaflets will be available for the 2019 Choice Unlimited events.

The offer to all other Lincolnshire RDAs by Irwin Mitchell has been sent out to the Lincolnshire RDA Chair.

5. CHOICE UNLIMITED EVENTS

5.1. Rutland

The event will have taken place 16th October. A verbal update will be provided at the LAF meeting. As previously stated we have had to move to smaller accommodation due to the change in lease on the Active Rutland Hub by Rutland County Council. The 2018 venue is approximately 300 sq. mts. whereas the Active Rutland Hub is 600 sq. mts. This has meant that the LAF has had to reduce its Rutland display from 24 feet to 6 feet and some exhibitors and activities have not been able to take part. We have been undertaking further discussions with the Rutland Showground to see if there is a possibility of increasing the area for next year and future years. The best option was to have a marquee extension from the pavilion building during the week prior to the Rutland Agricultural Show. The Agricultural Show would also use the marquee. The price for this has now been quoted as £5000 plus VAT. This plus the

£700 for the two buildings seems too expensive. It would seem unlikely that we could attract funding for this. So again we are looking for a different venue for 2019. Discussions are now being held with Oakham School.

ACTION: John Law – Provide an update on the 2018 Rutland Choice Unlimited event

5.2. Lincolnshire

We held a meeting 8th October with members of the working group. It was a disappointing level of attendance but we made some progress on how we will fund and organise future Choice Unlimited events. It was pleasing to see that Active Lincolnshire will work with us on this. **It was very disappointing that Healthwatch Lincolnshire could not provide us with information to help us make the decisions, on prioritising the location where the events be held outside the three in the proposal.**

6. CHANGING PLACES TOILETS

6.1. North Sea Observatory

As yet no further information has been received from Chapel St Leonards Parish Council, to see if they can investigate the possibility of the building currently housing the cafe, to include a changing places toilet when the cafe ceases to trade. We have not chased this up due to workload.

6.2. Rutland Water

Anglian Water have contacted a business to provide them with a quote for Changing Places Toilet for their new cafe at Rutland Water. An update in relation to this will be provided at the LAF meeting.

ACTION: John Law – Provide an update re Changing Places Toilet at Rutland Water

This page is intentionally left blank

North East Lincolnshire ROWIP Objectives

Project Details	Comments
ROWIP 2	Still awaiting colleagues to comment on ROWIP

This page is intentionally left blank

North East Lincolnshire DMMO's (Definitive Map Modification Orders)

Ref Number	Parish	Location	Effect of Application	Date of Application	Progress Notes
DMMO 7	Grimsby	Vicarage Gardens/Compton Drive to Bargate	Claimed Footpath	18/03/08	Report to Planning Committee on the recommendation to make an Order
DMMO 8	Grimsby	Macaulay Lane to Newhaven Terrace	Claimed Footpath	17/04/08	Correspondence with Planning Department, confirming the location of the Public Footpath. The Public Footpath will link the development with the Country Park and part of West Marsh. I wider respects this will be an access from Laceby to Europarc.
DMMO 11	Grimsby	Cormorant Drive to Great Coates Road, Grimsby	Claimed Footpath	21/12/17	PSPO being made. Currently researching documentary evidence regarding the location of the potential lost way.
DMMO 12	Laceby	Butt Lane to FP110, Laceby	Claimed Footpath	29/06/18	User evidence statements taken and discussion with Council to take place.

This page is intentionally left blank

North East Lincolnshire Public Path Orders

Ref No.	Location & Path No.	Type of Order	Self Initiated or Application	Progress Notes
PPO 4	Waltham FP72	HA s119	Self initiated	One objection to the Variation Order currently producing PINS referral. Northern Section location of the substation has been identified and a schedule of when the sub station is being removed is being submitted to the Council
PPO 15	Stallingborough FP21	HA s118 & s26	Self initiated	Currently trying to establish contact with one of the landowners where the proposed diversion would run.
PPO16	Humberston FP52	HA s119	Self initiated	Diversion order to be made to relocate and reinstate this path which has been unavailable for some time.
PPO17	South Killingholme FP94	HA s119	Initiated by North Lincs Council	Signage to be installed.
PPO 19	Stallingborough FP 37	HA118A	Initiated by Network Rail	Order currently with legal to make.
PPO 20	New Waltham FP59	TCPA 1990	Initiated by developer	Report to Planning Committee has been drafted regarding the new line.
PPO 21	Ashby cum Fenby FP90	HA 118	Initiated by landowner	Order being made by Legal Services

This page is intentionally left blank